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ASE Annual General Meeting 2020
Minutes of the Annual General Meeting (AGM) of the Association for Science Education held on Saturday 11th January 2020 in Palmer G10 Lecture Theatre at the University of Reading. The meeting commenced at 12.00 hours. 32 members were present and signed the register. In attendance were Hannah Russell CEO, Stephen Fyles, Accountant and Suzanne Dickinson & Jane Hanrott (Minute takers).

Janice Griffiths, the ASE Chair, welcomed all those present.

1.
Apologies were received from Gill Parkin, Alan Rhodes, Lynne Symonds, Maggie Hannon, Ali Redmore, Jane Turner and Fiona Woodhouse.

2.
Minutes of 2019 Annual General Meeting

The Minutes of the 2019 Annual General Meeting held at the University of Birmingham on Saturday 12th January were accepted at the meeting of the Trustee Body following the AGM. There were no matters arising that were not covered elsewhere on the agenda. The Chair proposed that the Minutes be approved by the Meeting.

Seconded: Mary Whitehouse
Carried: nem.con. 
3.       Presentation by the Chief Executive

Hannah Russell, ASE Chief Executive, gave a presentation, the key themes being the Association’s highlights of 2018/19 (i.e. 01 August 2018 to 31st July 2019), preparation for the next 3-year Strategic Plan and plans for the future.

Once again the Association was in a good financial position with the current Board of Trustees providing sound leadership and guidance. Using the RAG report system the Board have been able to closely monitor all areas of the current Strategic Plan.

Declining membership numbers continue to concern; however, international and primary membership is growing. The continuing decline in 11-19 teacher members continues to be of concern. 

Highlights from 2018/19

A new IT system and website had been introduced, and new appointments included a Head of Communications, Marketing and Member Engagement, a Membership Lead and IT Support Co-ordinator and a new Conference and Events Manager. New formats for EiS and SSR were introduced, and storage of Millage House stock had been moved to ASE HQ.

Three national surveys had been conducted, including one on the new Ofsted inspection framework, results of which contributed to ASE’s formal response, and ASE also contributed to a response to the Scottish Parliament regarding STEM experiences in early years and early primary.

Three new Best Practice Guidance documents have been produced, and funding obtained from the Gatsby Charitable Foundation to support the Science Teacher SOS pilot project.

A successful International Conference was held in Hong Kong, and the completion of a Gatsby-funded project on Good Practical Science Benchmark 1 led to the publication of online resources and the production of a poster, sent to every secondary school in England.

During 2019, 16 CSciTeach, 1 RSci and 16 RSciTech awards were achieved by members. 

Plans for the future

These include the migration of the HQ IT infrastructure to Microsoft Office 365, continue to broaden our reach to new audiences and to increase our visibility among established audiences, increase our advocacy and public affairs activities, continue to work in partnership with key stakeholders, host a South East Asia Conference in February 2020, review the Annual Conference and continue to publish new resources and deliver key projects and initiatives. Thanks were expressed to the Chair Trio for their support.

Hannah finished her presentation by congratulating Cerian Angharad, ASE Field Officer for Wales, who had been awarded an MBE in the 2020 Queen’s New Year Honours List, and thanking the outgoing Honorary Secretary (Annual Conference), Susie Burr for her hard work over the past 7 years. She also welcomed Chris Harrison, who will be taking over this role in 2021.

4.
Annual Report of the Trustee Body

The Chair referred to the circulated Annual Report and commended it to the Meeting. 
5.
Annual Statement of Accounts 2018/2019
Roger McCune, the Honorary Treasurer, presented the Annual Statement of Accounts and highlighted the following:
· A deficit of £32,000, largely due to spreading the cost of the new IT system but also the limited range of income streams.

Questions from the floor included asking about the need for a ‘pessimistic’ budget (response: in case of unforeseen large expenses, for instance a snowbound Annual Conference) and also why there was a large increase in conference and project expenditure over the year. The Honorary Treasurer explained that this was due to the new accounting system and differences in timings.

The Treasurer paid tribute to the previous CEO, Shaun Reason for his hard work in turning round the fortunes of the Association, also to the Trustees for their support over the year and, finally, to Richard Needham, outgoing Chair of the Trustee Body, for his excellent service in the post.

It was proposed that the Meeting approve the Annual Statement of Accounts 2018/2019.

Proposed: Peter Borrows
Seconded: Colin Yates
Carried: nem.con. 
6.
To confirm the appointment of the Auditors

As agreed at the last AGM, it is confirmed that HW Fisher & Company will be the Auditors until 2021.

7.
Report of the Quality and Audit (Q&A) Committee

Dennis Sutton, Chair of Q & A, referred to his tabled Report. The Q & A Committee has been represented at all four Trustee Body meetings and had been able to contribute fully to the discussion of any items and to report back.
Q&A responded to a request from the Chair of the Trustee Body to review its operation and associated committees, by initially carrying out a survey of Trustees’ perceptions about how the Body is functioning. This led to five recommendations being made by Q&A, which the Trustee Body is now addressing.

Low numbers of members coming forward to sit on committees and voting in online elections are causing concern and Q&A have met with the new Communications Lead, Alistair Strayton, to discuss how to address this problem. 

Changes to the Operating Procedures proposed by Q&A were submitted to HQ staff in February 2019 but, due to staff changes, the production of the updated version has been delayed.

This coming year may be an appropriate time to carry out a periodic review of the Q&A remit, due to a number of changes imminent.  These changes include filling a continuing vacancy on the Committee, which has been the case for a whole year and leads to pressure on existing members and also the constant danger of not being able to form a quorum. Graham Kingsley will retire from Q&A in August 2020 and Dennis confirmed that his 9-year term ends in 2021, so the situation is becoming critical and the Meeting was asked to consider nominations of potential new members. Alan Rhodes has been elected for a second term and the Meeting was asked to confirm that election:

Proposed: Dennis Sutton

Seconded: Janice Griffiths

Carried: nem.con.

Dennis finished by thanking Graham for his enormous contribution to the Committee over the past 9 years and his continuing support for the Association. He also paid tribute to Shaun Reason for his great support for the Committee.

8.
Changes to the Rules of the Association
Due to problems arising when it was found that it was not possible to appoint a Trustee representative on the Q&A Committee under the existing Rules, Q&A have worked with the Trustee Body to update the Rules to give more flexibility in the appointment of its representative. The Trustee Body therefore proposes that ‘the Rule for the appointment of its representative on the Q&A Committee be changed to allow any Trustee who meets the criteria to be appointed’.
Proposed: Janice Griffiths

Seconded: Richard Needham

Carried: nem.con.
9.
To confirm the election of the President for the ensuing year

It was confirmed that Professor Sir John Holman would be the President for the coming year.

10.
To elect Honorary Members

It was confirmed that Mary Whitehouse, Tanya Dempster, Linda Needham and Wilson Agnew had been awarded Honorary Membership of the Association.
11.
Votes of Thanks

The Honorary Secretary (Annual Conference) proposed a series of votes of thanks as follows:
· To the University of Reading for the invitation from the Vice-Chancellor, Professor Robert Van de Noort; to the academic staff for the Frontier Science lectures; to the facilities and catering staff and the technicians for their support.
· Our thanks to Richard and the RUSU team and to the Conference team, led by Fi Evans.

· Our thanks to the members for presentations, volunteering, to committees and groups for their work on the programme, as well as attending as delegates.
· To the ASE team, particularly Angela and Katherine, also Ali, Frances and Karen, who have contributed so much and to Hannah, our new CEO who leads the team.

· And, finally, grateful thanks to the exhibitors.
· See you in Birmingham in 2021!

The Meeting took this opportunity to thank Susie for her wonderful efforts and hard work over the past 7 years.
12.
Any other business

The Chair of the Association, Janice Griffiths, thanked Hannah Russell and HQ staff for their support. She also thanked the Immediate Past-Chair, Mary Whitehouse and the Chair-Elect, Simon Quinnell, who make up the Chair Trio, for their invaluable encouragement and advice.

It was noted that today is the 60th birthday of the ASE Field Officer for the North, Pat Dower, and the Meeting wished him many happy returns of the day!
The Meeting closed at 12.55 hours.

